



MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 05/17

Held on Tuesday 2nd May 2017 in the Poppy Room, Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair. Cllr’s Bacon, Buchanan, Dickson, Di Lorenzo, Jerman, Jolley, Maczkiewicz, Ogborn and Walton.  C/Cllr Shuter, D/Cllr Chaplin and D/Cllr Sharp also attended for part of the meeting.

69.
ELECTION OF CHAIRPERSON:
Cllr Bryant has 2 more years of her term left and is happy to remain in this role.
70.
ELECTION OF VICE CHAIRPERSON:

Cllr Ogborn was happy to remain in this role.

71.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Received from Cllr O’Dell.

72.
ELECTION OF COMMITTEE’S AND SUB COMMITTEE’S:
The Committee’s will remain as they are for now but Cllr Bryant asked that Cllr  Di Lorenzo and Cllr Bacon as newer cllr’s go to the next Community and General Purposes Committee meeting and they may also like to go to a Planning meeting to see what goes on.
73. ELECTION OF REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES:

Coral Hatley is the Clerk for the United and Local Charities.  There was some discussion on who our representatives are and when meetings are held and it was agreed that we will ask Coral to explain more at our Annual Parish Meeting which she will be attending.  Hilda Buchanan is our representative for the Bowling Club.
74.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
Cllr Ogborn asked for a change in the wording under item 57 concerning the raised table.

ACTION: CLERK TO CHANGE MINUTES

75.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
Cllr Buchanan declared an interest under item 80.
76.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Subsidence in High Street
Highways have contacted Anglian Water about repairing this.  Cllr Bryant said we should make contact again as it was November 2016 when we had first reported this problem.  Cllr Dickson said the road appears to be subsiding again.
ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS

b)  Annual Parish Meeting
Cllr Bryant reminded all that the Annual Parish Meeting is on 24th May.  The BVC Principal will be attending and we are waiting for confirmation from the PCSO that they will be coming.

c)  Raised table – Tunbridge Lane
Cllr Bryant questioned whether this was a speed calming measure or a notice to motorists of a junction.  C/Cllr Shuter said it was most definitely a speed calming measure. He has alerted Highways that there is some dissatisfaction with the raised table.  Cllr Jolley had received several emails from residents and felt that the raised table was not fit for purpose.  We would like the lead-up to the table to be made shorter meaning traffic would need to slow down as there would be a steeper incline. C/Cllr Shuter asked Cllr Jolley to send the comments he has had to him and he will forward to Highways.  He did not think it would be difficult to change the gradient and will look into this.  Cllr Buchanan felt it important as the County Council elections are currently taking place to say that we are requesting our County Councillor, whoever that may be to take this forward.
ACTION:  COUNTY COUNCILLOR TO LIASE WITH HIGHWAYS

d)  Ancient Meadows Open Space
We had at long last received a letter from Maggie Camp – ECDC and Cllr Bryant read this out to the meeting.  Cllr Jolley questioned why it had taken so long.  Cllr Buchanan apologised to all that have been involved, mentioning that circumstances around this meant it was taken out of our hands and it has taken a long time to get any answers.  In short, Maggie Camp confirmed that any covenants on the public open space did not prevent play equipment being installed and if Parish Council wished to proceed that this would be for the Assets Committee to agree.  She noted that we would wish to have a public consultation and would await further instructions from Parish Council.  Cllr Buchanan proposed that we meet to discuss this separately from the parish council meeting as there was a lot to think about including appointing a solicitor and a plan of action was required. Our District Cllr’s should also attend to give assistance where needed.  Cllr Jolley did not think this should be an open meeting at this stage and Cllr Jerman agreed that rather than a meeting this was about internal planning and how we go forward.  Cllr Buchanan proposed that we set a meeting date which was seconded by Cllr Jolley and agreed by all.  Cllr Jerman thanked D/Cllr Sharp for his assistance.
77.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

C/Cllr Shuter met with Highways at the Quy roundabout early one morning.  They are resurfacing the road within the next couple of weeks as the road is in a poor condition.  They also looked at the possibility of a yellow junction preventing traffic from Quy blocking the road (A1303).  A barrier was discussed between the 2 lanes leading to Quy and Bottisham but Highways said they could not do this as it could be dangerous but they will however put more road markings on the road to try and prevent vehicles swapping lanes.  They will also re-examine the priorities coming off of the A14 as they are fully aware of the problems in the evenings with traffic queuing on the A14.  He also discussed with the them speeding along the A1303 specifically by the 2 entrances into Bottisham. He suggested lowering the speed limit 100/200 yards from these junctions and Highways will look into this.  C/Cllr Shuter said this may require a minor highways bid in the autumn but he believed this scheme would score highly particularly as there had been a fatal accident.
C/Cllr Shuter had had a lot of correspondence with residents of Bradfords Close with regards to the new entrance to BVC.  The original planning consultation showed a different entrance, although this was changed before application this version stayed on the BVC website for a period of time.  Although the entrance has moved forward a minimal amount this does make a difference to householders in Bradfords Close who look out onto the site and C/Cllr Shuter has enormous sympathy with them.  He has put forward mitigation for additional tree planting to provide more shelter for those properties affected.

District

D/Cllr Sharp pointed out regarding the Quy roundabout that Quy Parish Council are looking at changing the traffic calming there and are looking at alternatives to the current chicanes which may improve the situation.
D/Cllr Chaplin has met with the leader of the District Council to discuss possible changes to the road network due to future developments East and North of Bottisham and Quy.  He felt that substantial changes were needed to support this extra traffic.  They are looking at creating a new junction where the A11 and A14 cross over but it is early days yet.  

D/Cllr Chaplin commented that the additional site suggestions for the Local Plan are now online but there is nothing extra for Bottisham.  Clrl Buchanan and Cllr Jolley noted that the area of meadowland in the High Street that we had requested be made designated green open space did not seem to get given the designation.  D/Cllr Chaplin will keep this in mind and look into it.

Cllr Bryant pointed out that the property in Lode Road still had lots of tiles outside of it and D/Cllr Sharp will follow this up.  He has looked into the tree overhanging in Downing Close and has found that it is privately owned.  He will also follow up the tree in Arber Close which someone has enquired about.

78.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
Nothing to add.

79.
PLANNING:
Following on from the application for a property to be built on the rear car park of The Bell Public House, Cllr Buchanan had received an email from the developer regarding an application to re-furbish the public house including the taking down of the wooden huts in the car park and improving the frontage of the listed building. The planning application made no mention of this and we therefore anticipate a further application.  They are aware of our comments on the previous application.  Not everyone had received this email and the Clerk will forward.

ACTION:  CLERK TO FORWARD EMAIL

80.
COMMUNITY AND GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE:
Cllr Jolley reported that we had asked Highways to meet with us regarding the relocation of the speed humps but we hadn’t yet received a reply.  We had one quotation for the village sign and this was with the insurance company at the present time.  Cllr Jolley had discussed the possibility of providing power from the phone box if we were to put a Christmas tree on the ‘Triangle’ and they believed this to be a viable power source. Cllr Ogborn suggested that rather than putting a Christmas tree here we could just put lights on the trees currently there as there was not much space.  It was agreed this could be a possibility and we will look into this.  There has been no reply from Anglian Water yet as to our request for when the treatments works are likely to be upgraded.  We have informed Sanctuary Hereward and the PCSO about problems with parking in Jenyns Close.  The new grass contractors had completed 2 cuts and Cllr Jolley felt that it seemed to have gone fairly well so far although they had not yet sprayed the footpaths but it may be a little early for this.  Any areas missed initially were quickly rectified and the Clerk confirmed that they had contacted her and said they would only be charging for70% of the 1st cut as they had missed some areas out.  Cllr Jolley had been looking at our tree audit of trees that we own in the village. It is nearly 4 years since we had a risk assessment done and he will contact Gardenworks who did the last one asking them to meet with him to discuss what work needs doing on these trees and the cemetery and churchyard.  Cllr Buchanan had noticed in her Residents Association minutes that Mr Hutchinson who lives by the cemetery had requested that in future someone may need to cut his hedge. This hedge does in fact belong to the Parish Council; it is just that Mr Hutchinson chooses to cut it himself.  Cllr Bryant suggested that the Clerk write to the Residents Association informing them of this.  Bottisham Sports Association has now folded.  They were responsible for the upkeep of the pavilion and the organisation of sports in the village.  The only people now using the pavilion are the Football Club.  Cllr Buchanan suggested we write to Jim Tideswell, Chair of the Football Club offering any support where needed.  She declared an interest as a governor of  BVC.  The problem with dog poo in the salt bins was discussed.  Cllr Bryant suggested getting rid of the salt bin by Pound Close which was where the problem was but Cllr Buchanan felt we could not do this.  Cllr Jolley suggested getting another dog bin in the location of Pound Close but the Clerk pointed out that there was already one there.  Cllr Ogborn said he will take a look at the locations of the dog bins.
Councillors went through their areas of responsibility. Cllr Jerman reported that we needed to keep an eye on the pavement outside of 32 High Street.  Cllr Jolley had noticed that the grass verge on the High Street from no. 145 up towards Hilton Park is encroaching on the pavement and asked that we contact Highways to look into this as it was making the path very narrow.
ACTION: CLLR JOLLEY TO LOOK INTO AREA AT THE TRIANGLE AND CONTACT GARDENWORKS.  CLERK TO WRITE TO RESIDENTS ASSOCIATION,  JIM TIDESWELL AND CONTACT HIGHWAYS.  CLLR OGBORN TO LOOK AT DOG BINS

81.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




 698.62


L Crown – Litter Picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


J Fullwood – Litter Picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


Royal British Legion – Room hire



 100.00


CAPALC Membership fees 2017/18


 430.26


Northfield Farm – crop compensation


1267.50

Signed and verified by Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Bryant.

b)  Update from meeting 27th April
Cllr Ogborn went through the minutes of the meeting which had taken place the previous week.  The Committee had looked at the final accounts for the year ending 2016/17.  We will be carrying forward £51957.  The Clerk will send these through to everyone when they have been updated.  We received 2 applications for grant funding from Saplings Playgroup and Bottisham and Burwell Photographic Club and we agreed to give £700 to the Playgroup and £100 to the Photographic Club leaving us with £200 for during the year.  The group also discussed the current parking problems in the village outside of the shops.  Highways had been to look at this 2 years previously and had given us a quotation of £9000 to install 2 lay-bys around the Triangle but we would have to pay for this ourselves.  We were looking into this again now and felt that it would be dangerous to have a lay-by on Tunbridge Lane and we would be better with just one lay-by on the west side nearer Lode Road.  It was requested that we ask ECDC if we could use S106 monies to pay for this and the Clerk confirmed that they had come back to us to say that we could.  They hadn’t confirmed how much S106 we had remaining and the Clerk will find out but it could be that with more money a better scheme could be provided.  Cllr Bryant proposed that we ask Highways to come out with a view to resolving the car parking issues which was seconded by Cllr Jolley 
ACTION: CLERK TO CONTACT HIGHWAYS.

POST MEETING NOTE: S106 funds remaining.  There is £24,679.07 for community infrastructure and £224.38 for public open spaces.

82.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY:

Cllr Ogborn confirmed that an initial report has been submitted to the Environment Agency stating that no further remedial work is required.  Cllr Ogborn said he will also write to ECDC challenging their requirement for an ecology study as the area is barren land.  Cllr Buchanan said this is probably a legal requirement as part of the planning process.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN TO CONTACT ECDC

83.
PARISH COUNCIL POLICY DOCUMENTS:
The Clerk had sent current documents to all.  The group discussed whether these documents should be updated. Cllr Di Lorenzo felt it was useful for newer cllr’s such as himself but the current documents are completely out of date.  Cllr Walton also felt they would be useful but there was a lot of data to collect i.e. school numbers.  All were in favour of updating and it was agreed the best way forward would be for a group to look at them together.  Cllr Buchanan wanted to be involved and Cllr’s Bryant, Maczkiewicz, Di Lorenzo and Bacon also put themselves forward.  Cllr Jerman commented that everyone would get an input at some point.  Cllr Buchanan will arrange a date for this meeting and circulate to all in case others were interested in attending.

ACTION:  CLLR BUCHANAN TO ARRANGE DATE

84.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

85.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

86.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

87.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be Monday 5th June 2017 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion,7.30pm.


